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VILLAGE OF LAKE BLUFF

DEPARTMENT OF POLICE
Matthew J. Smizinski, Chief of Police
45 East Center Avenue

Lake Bluff, Illinois  60044
(847) 234-2153
  FAX   (847) 234-2166

Over 100 Years of Community Service & Protection
TO: Matthew J. Smizinski, Chief of Police
FROM: Erik C. Gehrke, Deputy Chief of Police
DATE: January 11, 2024
SUBJECT: Law Enforcement Officer-Worn Body Camera Act Annual Report - 2023
As part of our ongoing commitment to providing exceptional police services, we must stay in compliance with the Illinois Compiled Statutes Law Enforcement Officer-Worn Body Camera Act (50 ILCS 706). Besides following all the sections of the Act when using body cameras, the Department is required to file an annual report to Illinois Law Enforcement Training and Standards Board before May 1st of each year. (50 ILCS 706/10-25)
2023 was the first year the Lake Bluff Police Department implemented body cameras, earlier than required (January 1st 2025) in the Act (50 ILCS 706/10-15-b-4). A slow rollout and testing began late February 2023, and by April they were in full usage. 
Following the requirements of 50 ILCS 706/10-25, here are the yearly reports:

1. Our agency has 15 sworn full time officers when fully staffed, and there are individually assigned body cameras for every officer, including Deputy Chief and Police Chief. 
2. For much of 2023 this department only staffed 13 sworn officers, so 2 body cameras went unused for a large part of the year. 

3. The only noted technical issue was a body camera activation not activating the in-car camera. The first step in any issue is to reset the cameras. A reset worked and we had no other issues with the body cameras. A download error once occurred because the network attached to the docking station was disabled. Technology contractor InterDev was contacted and addressed the connection error. In most cases of technical issues, after a reset, the Deputy Chief is to be contacted to follow up with either the body camera provider (Axon) or with an IT contractor. 
4. For reviews, sergeants are required to do monthly checks of the cameras and conduct random video reviews of their officers. Additionally, a records clerk checks daily to ensure all videos are properly labeled/tagged and accurate retention categories are added. I, as Deputy Chief, also check the recordings and visually inspect the devices weekly. 

5. (N/A no longer required)

6. The Deputy Chief and two records clerks were trained in Freedom Of Information Act (FOIA) requests and also the video redaction software. 
Respectfully Submitted,
_____________________

Erik C. Gehrke
Deputy Chief of Police
